
Explanatory Memorandum to School Funding (Wales) Regulations 2010   
 
This Explanatory Memorandum has been prepared by the Department of 
Children, Education, Lifelong Learning and Skills and is laid before the National 
Assembly for Wales in conjunction with the above subordinate legislation and in 
accordance with Standing Order 24.1  
 
Minister’s Declaration 
 
In my view, this Explanatory Memorandum gives a fair and reasonable view of 
the expected impact of the School Funding (Wales) Regulations 2010 
 
 
 
 
Leighton Andrews 
Minister for Children, Schools and Lifelong Education 
 



1. Description 
 
These Regulations revoke and replace the LEA Budget, Schools Budget and 
Individual Schools Budget (Wales) Regulations 2003, the Schools Budget Shares 
(Wales) Regulations 2004 and the Education (LEA Financial Schemes) (Wales) 
Regulations 2004 in relation to financial years that commence on or after 1 April 
2011. They make provision for the funding of maintained schools in Wales for 
those financial years. 
 

2. Matters of special interest to the Subordinate Legislation Committee   
 
These regulations raise no issues of special interest. 

3. Legislative background 

  
The Welsh Ministers can make the School Funding Regulations 2010 in exercise 
of the powers conferred on the National Assembly for Wales by sections 45A, 
45AC, 47, 48, 49 and 138(7) and (8) of, and paragraphs 1(7) and 2B of Schedule 
14 to, the School Standards and Framework Act 1998, and now vested in them. 
 
The instrument is subject to the affirmative procedure. 
 

4. Purpose & intended effect of the legislation 
 
Welsh Ministers are responsible for setting the framework under which schools 
are funded.  These regulations replace three separate sets of regulations with a 
single consolidated piece of legislation.   
 
The new regulations will introduce two key changes to the way in which Local 
Authorities allocate budgets for the schools they maintain and to the way they 
monitor and hold schools to account for their spending.  The legislation is cost 
neutral in financial terms, and will impose no additional burdens on local 
authorities. 
 
These regulations make the following changes: 
 

• When allocating budgets for schools authorities will provide schools 
with a three year forecast for each allocation they receive rather than 
the single year they currently do; 

• Changes the date by which local authorities are required to notify the 
Welsh Ministers of their proposed Schools Budget from 31 January to 
14 February.  This will enable better co-ordination with the local 
authority budget setting process; and 



• These regulations will provide authorities with the ability to take certain 
specific action when school surpluses reach certain levels.  When 
surpluses are £50,000 or more in a primary school, £100,000 or more 
in a secondary school or special school, authorities will be able to 
direct schools to spend balances. If the governing body does not 
comply with the direction, the amount could be clawed back with the 
proceeds applied to the authority’s Schools Budget. 

 
This legislation will facilitate key improvements in the financing of schools and in 
the monitoring and management of school expenditure.   
 
Three year forecasts: 
 
A three year forecast will allow schools to improve their financial planning and the 
requirement to provide a forecast will also sharpen local authority performance 
and will encourage better forward planning; better and tighter projection of future 
need and better use of those projections. 
 
Surplus balances: 
 
A modest level of surplus represents sensible management but excessive 
balances tie up funds unacceptably.  Holding balances of more than 5% of 
budget for no specific purpose represents poor financial management.  Of course 
schools will on occasion save for a specific purpose and that will still be allowed 
to happen as authorities will use the powers provided by this legislation at their 
discretion.  This legislation will provide authorities with a suite of powers that will 
allow suitable action to be taken in all circumstances. 

5. Consultation  
 
Consultation has been extensive and has taken place at each stage of 
development.  It included; 
 

• Initial consultation was carried out with all local authorities, all school 
budget fora and all teacher unions; 

• Consultation on a second cut of draft legislation following changes made 
as a result of responses to first consultation; 

• Further development was undertaken with a working group the 
membership of which consisted of local authority education finance 
experts and teacher union representatives; and 

• Final review of draft regulations. 
 
 
Consultees represent all relevant stakeholders.  Consultation length and format 
varied among the different episodes of consultation.  The initial two written 
consultations were for 12 and 8 weeks respectively.  Consultation with the 



working group was less structured with a meeting of the whole group taking place 
and conversation and discussion taking place with individual members of the 
group.  For the final review of draft regulations consultees have had in excess of 
12 weeks to provide any final comment. 
 
 
6. Regulatory Impact Assessment (RIA)  
 
No regulatory impact assessment has been prepared.  These regulations replace 
existing legislative provision with minor modifications and as such an RIA is not 
required. 
 
 


